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Chihuly, jazz virtuoso Ernestine Anderson, 
Pulitzer Prize winning cartoonist David Horsey, 
and playwright August Wilson. Her memorable 
performances with the Seattle Opera and the 
Seattle Symphony merit the Rainier Club adu-
lation. 

We look forward to future renditions of the 
world’s great music by the versatile Jane 
Eaglen. I would invite you to Seattle to hear 
her in the complete Ring cycle this August, but 
the Seattle Opera says it’s sold out. 

f 

FRIENDS OF THE CHILDREN 
NATIONAL DEMONSTRATION ACT 

HON. EARL BLUMENAUER 
OF OREGON 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, April 27, 2005 

Mr. BLUMENAUER. Mr. Speaker, I am in-
troducing the ‘‘Friends of the Children National 
Demonstration Act’’ that would authorize $7.5 
million for Friends of the Children to support 
local program operations at existing sites and 
to disseminate findings to policymakers and 
other youth-serving programs, Friends of the 
Children is the only program in the nation that 
provides carefully screened full-time profes-
sional mentors to at-risk children for 12 years 
starting at five years of age, 

This innovative program began in Portland, 
Oregon, starting in 1993 with 3 ‘‘Friends’’, 
mentors serving 24 children. Today, Friends of 
the Children serves over 600 children in 11 
communities across the nation. The young 
people who participate are truly the most de-
fenseless—they are children of poverty; they 
have been in foster care, on welfare, and have 
parents who are incarcerated or are homeless. 

I look forward to working with my colleagues 
to pass this bill and make a commitment to 
improving the lives of at-risk children. 

f 

CONGRATULATING WEST ANCHOR-
AGE HIGH SCHOOL ON ITS PAR-
TICIPATION IN THE ‘‘WE THE 
PEOPLE’’ COMPETITION 

HON. DON YOUNG 
OF ALASKA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, April 27, 2005 

Mr. YOUNG of Alaska. Mr. Speaker, from 
April 30–May 2, 2005 more than 1200 stu-
dents from across the United States will visit 
Washington, D.C. to take part in the national 
finals of We the People: The Citizen and the 
Constitution, the most extensive educational 
program in the country developed specifically 
to educate young people about the U.S. Con-
stitution and Bill of Rights. Administered by the 
Center for Civic Education, the We the People 
program is funded by the U.S. Department of 
Education. 

I am proud to announce that the class from 
West Anchorage High School will represent 
the state of Alaska in this prestigious national 
event. These outstanding students, through 
their knowledge of the U.S. Constitution, won 
their statewide competition and earned the 
chance to come to our nation’s capitol and 
compete at the national level. 

While in Washington, the students will par-
ticipate in a three-day academic competition 

that simulates a congressional hearing in 
which they ‘‘testify’’ before a panel of judges. 
Students demonstrate their knowledge and un-
derstanding of constitutional principles and 
have opportunities to evaluate, take, and de-
fend positions on relevant historical and con-
temporary issues. It is important to note that 
the Educational Testing Service (ETS) charac-
terizes the We the People program as a 
‘‘great instructional success.’’ Independent 
studies by ETS have revealed that We the 
People students ‘‘significantly outperformed 
comparison students on every topic of the 
tests taken.’’ 

Congratulations to Elizabeth DeYoung, 
Monique Eniero, Roberta Gordaoff, Danielle 
Johnson, Jayme Johnson, Vassar Louis-Brad-
ford, Gareth Olds, Michael Pascual, Courtney 
Prokosch, Alexander Richert, Gerriane 
Villanueva, Jeffery Wittsey and their teacher 
Pamela Orme. 

I wish these students the best of luck at the 
We the People national finals and applaud 
their outstanding achievement. 
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APPLAUDING KAZAKHSTAN’S 
PRESIDENT NURSULTAN 
NAZARBAYEV 

HON. GEORGE RADANOVICH 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, April 27, 2005 

Mr. RADANOVICH. Mr. Speaker, I congratu-
late the President and the people of 
Kazakhstan on the 10th anniversary of the re-
moval of the last nuclear weapons from their 
territory within the framework of the Coopera-
tive Threat Reduction program. 

I applaud Kazakhstan’s President Nursultan 
Nazarbayev’s leadership and courage. Today, 
we can state with great confidence that the 
decision of Kazakhstan’s leader to renounce 
the world’s fourth largest arsenal of deadly nu-
clear weapons was made not only in the inter-
est of the mankind, but it has changed the 
course of world history. As we all know, pro-
liferation of weapons of mass destruction and 
international terrorism remain major threats to 
the world in this new century. It is frightful to 
imagine a scenario where terrorist organiza-
tions such as Al-Qaeda could have gained ac-
cess to Kazakhstan’s nuclear arsenal. 

Mankind is more secure because of the 
contribution of Kazakhstan and its leader. 

Kazakhstan is a universally recognized lead-
er and one of the key players in nonprolifera-
tion and deserves praise for its actions. We 
believe Kazakhstan, under the leadership of 
President Nazarbayev, will continue to 
strengthen this role. 

Kazakhstan stands firmly by its international 
commitments in nonproliferation and stands 
ready to expand this cooperation with the 
United States. Convincing evidence of the 
growing cooperation was evident in the sign-
ing in the December 2004 amendment to the 
bilateral agreement on the nonproliferation of 
weapons of mass destruction which brought 
the two nations to a new level of cooperation 
in preventing the threat of bio-terrorism. 

Today, we mark not only the successful 
interaction between our nations in non-
proliferation, but also the growing relations of 
the strategic partnership between the United 
States and Kazakhstan. Since the first days of 

independence Kazakhstan has chosen to build 
a truly democratic and market oriented soci-
ety, and proved itself as a strong and essen-
tial partner and ally of the United States. 
American people will never forget the support 
of the President and people of Kazakhstan at 
the difficult time following 9/11. I would also 
like to express my gratitude to Kazakh military 
engineers who have so far destroyed more 
than 3 million pieces of ordnance in Iraq, and 
saved the lives of many Iraqis and those of 
our brave soldiers. 

Kazakhstan’s continued dynamic develop-
ment is a pledge of prosperity and stability for 
all of Central Asia. President Nazarbayev 
rightfully should get credit for transforming his 
country into an undeniable leader in political 
and economic reforms. 

Mr. Speaker, again I would like to congratu-
late the President and the people of 
Kazakhstan on their achievements and wish 
this young country full achievement of its po-
tential. With a great deal of optimism, I look 
forward to the years ahead as the partnership 
between Kazakhstan and the United States 
strengthens to benefit the people of both na-
tions and the world at large. 
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RECOGNIZING THE DISTINGUISHED 
SERVICE OF THE CASTRO 
BROTHERS 

HON. DUNCAN HUNTER 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Wednesday, April 27, 2005 

Mr. HUNTER. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize and honor eight brothers who have 
distinguished service records worthy of com-
mendation. Although men in the same families 
have served side by side and generation after 
generation throughout our nation’s history, few 
families can claim the level of service that is 
shared by the Castro family. Together, the 
Castro brothers’ military service totals 172 
years, an average of nearly 22 years each. 

As Chairman of the House Armed Services 
Committee, I want to thank the Castro broth-
ers for their distinguished leadership, dedica-
tion and service to their country, community 
and fellow veterans. My fellow colleagues, I 
ask that you join me in recognizing: Master 
Sergeant Abe Castro, Sergeant First Class 
Carlos Castro, Sergeant Jose Castro, Ser-
geant Juan Castro, Sergeant Erasmo Castro, 
Captain Julio Castro, Master Sergeant Basilio 
Castro, and Sergeant Arthur Castro. While 
each of the Castro brothers served our nation 
with honor and distinction, I would like to pay 
particular attention to the service of Abe and 
Jose Castro. As a rifleman in World War II 
and Korea, Abe was wounded a total of five 
times, received four Purple Hearts, two Com-
bat Infantry Badges, a Silver Star, a Bronze 
Star, and seven battle stars. His brother Jose, 
who served in the Korean War, was wounded 
3 times in combat, and recommended for the 
Bronze and Silver Stars. 

During this time of conflict, patriotism runs 
high and many Americans ask what they can 
do for their country. The Castro brothers, like 
those on guard today, have made the bold 
and courageous decision to dedicate a part of 
their lives to making our nation and the world 
a safer place for all. They responded to our 
nation’s call by voluntarily offering their service 
and contributing their very best. 
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In his first inaugural message as Governor 

of California, Ronald Reagan is quoted as 
saying, ‘‘freedom is a fragile thing and is never 
more than one generation away from extinc-
tion. It is not ours by inheritance; it must be 
fought for and defended constantly by each 
generation, for it comes only once to a people. 
Those who have known freedom, and then 
lost it, have never known it again.’’ We will 
continue to rely on individuals and families, 
like the Castros, that are willing to uphold the 
tradition of military service and put their nation 
before themselves. 

Family means many things to different peo-
ple. To the Castro brothers, family means mili-
tary service. It is a real pleasure for me—both 
professionally and personally—to recognize 
and pay tribute to these brothers and their dis-
tinguished service records. 

f 

APPRECIATION OF ED GROVES 

HON. MARSHA BLACKBURN 
OF TENNESSEE 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, April 27, 2005 

Mrs. BLACKBURN. Mr. Speaker, after 15 
years of devoted service to the North Ten-
nessee Workforce Board, Edgar Ray Groves 
is stepping down and I wanted to take a mo-
ment to thank him for his service. 

In 1990, Groves was first appointed to the 
position and began working to reorganize the 
way services were provided. Within two short 
years improvements were already noticeable, 
and in 1992 the NTWB received the Gov-
ernor’s cup for its outstanding accomplish-
ment. 

By 1996, the NTWB was leading the State 
in all Workforce Development services and 
had won national recognition by the U.S. De-
partment of Labor. And that same year, NTWB 
began operating a Career Center on post at 
Fort Campbell, delivering dislocated worker 
services to soldiers exiting the Army. 

Although Groves will no longer be serving 
as chair, he will continue to serve as a mem-
ber of the local workforce board and the Ten-
nessee State Workforce Board. 

I join with our community in offering Ed 
Groves our sincere appreciation for his years 
of service. 

f 

MAYDAY MANUFACTURING AND 
PRESIDENT MIKE NELSON WIN 
SBA’S SUBCONTRACTOR OF THE 
YEAR 

HON. MICHAEL C. BURGESS 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, April 27, 2005 

Mr. BURGESS. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
commend Mayday Manufacturing Co., Inc., lo-
cated in the 26th District of Texas, and its 
President Mike Nelson on being named Re-
gional Subcontractor of the Year by the United 
States Small Business Association. 

This recognition is awarded to ten sub-
contractors around the country by the U.S. 
SBA to companies that meet or exceed their 
government contracts. Subcontractors are 
nominated by the government and prime con-
tractors for outstanding performance in various 

areas. Mayday Manufacturing won the award 
for Region 6 which encompasses Arkansas, 
Louisiana, New Mexico, Okalahoma and 
Texas. Vought Aircraft Industries, also located 
in North Texas, nominated Mayday Manufac-
turing and President Nelson. 

Mayday Manufacturing Co., Inc. started in 
1966 in a small Texas garage. It has grown 
over 39 years as a business which now 
serves hundreds of customers globally. The 
company specializes in aerospace parts to be 
used in commercial and military aircraft. 

I am proud of Mike Nelson and his company 
for winning SBA’s Regional Subcontractor of 
the Year award. Their industriousness is a fine 
example of how small businesses make a pro-
found impact. Mayday Manufacturing is a won-
derful example on which other companies 
should model themselves in order to attain this 
high level of achievement. 

f 

APPLAUDING THE WITHDRAWAL 
OF SYRIAN TROOPS FROM LEB-
ANON 

HON. CHARLES W. BOUSTANY, JR. 
OF LOUISIANA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, April 27, 2005 

Mr. BOUSTANY. Mr. Speaker, I rise today 
to applaud the withdrawal of the remaining 
Syrian troops from Lebanon on April 26, 2005. 
This withdrawal marks the end of a 29 year 
military presence which allowed Syria to un-
duly influence and manipulate Lebanon’s gov-
ernment and people. During these years, dis-
senters of Syrian influence have been politi-
cally persecuted. Some have been abducted 
and others murdered. 

Syria has played a devious role in Lebanon 
in the past decades. I do appreciate Syria’s 
decision to recall its final troops in accordance 
with U.N. Security Council Resolution 1559. 
However, Syria must completely stop imposing 
its influence and will on Lebanon. This will 
clear the way for the Lebanese to exert their 
rights to self government and bring about a 
more promising era in Lebanon’s history. 

It is my hope that the Lebanese people will 
use this landmark development to institute a 
free and equitable government. I do not pre-
tend that establishing such a government will 
not be trying for the Lebanese people. The 
ethnic, religious, and political segmentation 
which fueled Lebanon’s lengthy civil war still 
exist within the nation’s borders. Now that the 
Syrian troops have departed, Maronite, Sunni, 
and Shi’a, Opposition and Loyalists will need 
to work together in order to form a stable and 
autonomous government for Lebanon. 

Overcoming these types of divisions is inevi-
tably a challenging task. However, I have 
great faith in the ability of the people of Leb-
anon to do so. In a recent poll conducted in 
Lebanon, citizens revealed that they derived 
their primary identification not as their religious 
or political orientation, but rather as being Leb-
anese. This is a promising indication of the di-
rection which Lebanon’s politics can take. If 
The people of Lebanon are able to make the 
welfare their nation rather than their own 
group interests their top priority, I am confident 
that Lebanon’s government will be able to 
flourish. 

TRIBUTE TO FORT BEND, ISD FOR 
WINNING THE AWARD FOR BEST 
DISTRICT-WIDE MOCK STUDENT 
ELECTION PROGRAM 

HON. RON PAUL 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, April 27, 2005 

Mr. PAUL. Mr. Speaker, I am pleased to 
congratulate the Fort Bend Independent 
School District (ISD) for winning the award for 
having the best district-wide mock student 
election program in the nation from the Amer-
ican Association of School Administrators and 
the National Student/Parent Mock Election. 
Fort Bend lSD’s program is an innovative edu-
cational project combining resources from the 
social studies, math, and education technology 
departments to create an interactive website 
containing election resources, an online voting 
location, and a database of election results. 

Fort Bend students can use the database to 
study election results, create spreadsheets, 
and draw conclusions about the election proc-
ess. The website also includes information for 
parents, including a link to the county reg-
istrar’s office for voter registration. Another 
part of the program involved the county elec-
tion board deputizing teachers so the teachers 
could register adults, including eligible high 
school students, to vote in the 2004 election. 

Each school within the Fort Bend ISD indi-
vidualized its mock election by having can-
didates debate and the students decorate the 
polling places. Students also studied potential 
campaign strategies for the candidates they 
supported. Student participation were very 
strong, with over 40,000 votes cast. 

The curricula developed to analyze mock 
election results were made available to ele-
mentary, middle and high school students. Ac-
cording to the National Student/Parent Mock 
Election, which evaluates similar curricula na-
tionwide, Fort Bend lSD’s curricula was very 
strong. Particularly impressive was Fort Bend 
lSD’s utilization of Microsoft Excel to analyze 
and generate summaries of the election re-
sults. 

Fort Bend lSD’s mock student election 
project was an innovative use of technology 
and community support to educate children 
about the electoral process and thus prepare 
them to be active, and informed, citizens. I am 
proud to pay tribute to the teachers, adminis-
trators, parents, and especially the students of 
Fort Bend ISD for winning the award for the 
best mock student election project in the na-
tion from the American Association of School 
Administrators and the National Student/Par-
ent Mock Election. 

f 

HONORING THE CONTRIBUTIONS 
OF IKE AND DORIS EPSTEIN 

HON. HENRY CUELLAR 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, April 27, 2005 

Mr. CUELLAR. Mr. Speaker, I rise to recog-
nize the many accomplishments of Ike and 
Doris Epstein, Junior Achievement of Laredo 
Business Hall of Fame Laureates. 

Ike and Doris Epstein are a true American 
success story. When Ike started his business, 
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